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MINUTES

WEST VIRGINIA BOARD OF EDUCATION

Capitol Building 6, Room 353
1900 Kanawha Boulevard, East

Charleston, West Virginia
February 8, 2017
I.
Call to Order

 
Following the welcome and Pledge of Allegiance President Thomas W. Campbell called the meeting of the West Virginia Board of Education (WVBE) to order at 10:05 a.m. on February 8, 2017, in Capitol Building 6, Room 353, 1900 Kanawha Boulevard, East, Charleston, West Virginia.  

II.
Ceremonial Oath of Office


Chief Judge Jennifer F. Bailey, Kanawha County Circuit Court, administered the ceremonial oath of office to Mr. Miller L. Hall, Mr. Harold L. Hatfield Jr., Mr. David G. Perry and Ms. Barbara S. Whitecotton.

III.
Approval of Agenda



President Campbell requested the following agenda items be taken up on February 9:  VII.  Items for Future Consideration; New Business C.  WVBE Personnel Matters Inclusive of Evaluation of WVBE Staff and Possible Employment Actions Related to the Office of State Superintendent; XV. WVBE Actions for Improved Outcomes and Accountability Plan Update, 2017 Legislative Agenda, Statutory Basis for WVBE Policies, and WVBE Operating Procedures; XVI. WVBE Member Updates; and, XVII.  Future Meetings.  Mr. F. Scott Rotruck moved, and Mr. David G. Perry seconded, that the adjusted agenda be approved.   Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.
IV.
Introductions

Introductions were made and the following members were present:  President Campbell, Vice President Hatfield, Mr. Hall, Mr. Perry, Mr. Rotruck, Ms. Whitecotton, James S. Wilson (Dr. Wilson joined the meeting during the delegation portion of the agenda) and ex officio Michael J. Martirano, State Superintendent of Schools. Members absent were Beverly E. Kingery and ex officios Paul L. Hill, Chancellor, West Virginia Higher Education Policy Commission, and Sarah Armstrong Tucker, Chancellor, West Virginia Council for Community and Technical College Education.
V.
Recess

Mr. Hatfield moved, and Mr. Perry seconded, that the Board recess to attend a press event honoring the 2017 West Virginia Teacher of the Year.  The Board recessed at 10:20 a.m.
at 10:19 a.m.

VI.
Reconvene

President Campbell reconvened the meeting at 11:24 a.m.   The following members were present:  President Campbell, Vice President Harold L. Hatfield Jr., Miller L. Hall, David G. Perry, F. Scott Rotruck, Barbara S. Whitecotton, James S. Wilson (Dr. Wilson joined the meeting during the delegation portion of the agenda) and ex officio Michael J. Martirano, State Superintendent of Schools. Members absent were Beverly E. Kingery and ex officios Paul L. Hill, Chancellor, West Virginia Higher Education Policy Commission, and Sarah Armstrong Tucker, Chancellor, West Virginia Council for Community and Technical College Education.


VII.
Technology Presentation

Mr. Warren Patterson, Chief Officer, Division of Technology, presented a video highlighting Pocahontas County's computer science program.  This program allows community experts to mentor high school students.  Pocahontas County's faculty committed to learning computer science topics along with their students.  Ms. Ruth Bland, Director of Special Education/Student Services/Technology Coordinator/Transportation Director, Pocahontas County Schools, addressed the Board regarding the program computer science program. 
VIII.
Break


President Campbell called for a break for lunch at 11:40 a.m.
at 10:19 a.m.

IX.
Call to Order

President Campbell called the meeting back to order at 12:06 p.m.


X.
Delegations


Ms. Sally Kirk Adkins, Chair, Valley Head Elementary School Local School Improvement Council, Randolph County, regarding the closure of Valley Head Elementary School; Ms. Natalie Laliberty, Kanawha County Principal, addressed the Board regarding school accountability; Ms. Nicole Matthew, concerned parent and resident of Valley Head Elementary School (provided remarks for attachment to the minutes), addressed the Board regarding the closure of Valley Head Elementary; Dr. William Simmons, veteran educator, addressed the Board regarding improved teacher training and a model teacher training program he has developed;  Mr. Stephen G. Slockett, member of Fayette County Board of Education, addressed the Board regarding the Fayette County Memorandum of Understanding and the return of control; Ms. Andrea Buck, parent and PTO President, Valley Head Elementary School, (provided remarks for attachment to the minutes) regarding the closure of Valley Head Elementary School; Ms. Melissa Wilfong spoke to the closure of Valley Head Elementary School; Dr. Mickey Blackwell, representing the West Virginia Association of Elementary and Middle School Principals (distributed information), addressed the Board regarding issues and concerns at the elementary and middle school level and PEIA cuts;  Mr. Brad Simmons, representing the West Virginia Association of Secondary School Principals, addressed the Board regarding the many issues facing education today; Mr. Dale Lee, West Virginia Education Association, addressed the Board regarding the future of education policy; Mr. Geoff Heeter, Fayette County (distributed information), addressed the Board regarding the Fayette County CEFP timeline and process; Mr. Bruce Hanshew, resident of Fayette County, addressed the Board regarding furnace repairs at Meadow Bridge; Ms. Patsy Holliday, member of the Fayette County Board of Education, addressed the Board asking that all children in Fayette County be given the same opportunity; Mr. George Coussoule, resident of Randolph County (distributed information), addressed the Board regarding the closure of Valley Head Elementary School; Ms. Carolyn Arritt, retired educator, former member of the Fayette County Board of Education, chairman of the Meadow Bridge Citizens for Community Schools (provided remarks for attachment to the minutes), addressed the Board regarding the Fayette County CEFP; and Ms. Sandra Harkins, parent of children at Meadow Bridge High School (provided remarks for attachment to the minutes), addressed the Board regarding the Fayette County CEFP (same concerns as Randolph regarding consolidation)   (Copies appended to Official Minutes, Attachment J.)
XI.
Overview of School Aid Formula and Impact on Rural Mountain Counties

Ms. Amy Willard (distributed information), Executive Director, WVDE Office of School Finance, David McClure, Chief School Business Official (CSBO), Greenbrier County Schools, Ms. Sherry Radcliff (distributed information), CSBO, Pocahontas County Schools, and Mr. Bradley Smith (distributed information), CSBO, Randolph County Schools provided an overview of the school aid formula and the impact on rural mountain counties.  Ms. Willard, Mr. McClure, Ms. Radcliff, and Mr. Smith addressed questions from the Board regarding the funding formula and the need for flexibility.  (Copies appended to Official Minutes, Attachment K.)  
XII.
Update in Ten WVBE Civil Action Matters


Executive Session


Mr. Hatfield moved for a short break followed by an executive session as provided W. Va. Code §6-9A-4 [matters involving attorney‑client privilege per Peters v. County Commission, 205 W. Va. 481 (1999).  President Campbell stated that the purpose of the executive session was to receive an update from its counsel, Mr. J. Victor Flanagan, Esq., Pullin, Fowler, Flanagan, Brown & Poe, PLLC, in ten WVBE civil action matters.  Mr. Perry seconded the motion and upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  The Board entered into executive session at 2:36 p.m.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment I.)
XIII.
Return from Executive session


President Campbell announced that the Board had returned from executive session at 3:11 p.m. with no action taken.   

XIV.
Consent Agenda


President Campbell called for a motion to approve the Consent Agenda.   Mr. Hatfield moved, and Mr. Hall seconded, that the Consent Agenda be approved.  Upon the call for the question the Consent Agenda was unanimously approved.  (Copies appended to Official Minutes, Attachments A through E.)  
· Approved minutes of January 11, 2017  (Attachment A)
· Received WVDE personnel matters  (Attachment B)

· Approved Employment of Substitute Teachers in Areas of Critical Need  policies for Kanawha, Mineral, Nicholas, and Wetzel County Schools  (Attachment C)
· Received notice of receipt of Employment of Substitute Teachers in Areas of Critical Need Affidavits from Berkeley and Mercer County Schools
· Approved a dual credit policy for Wirt County  (Attachment D)
· Approved the Career and Technical Education (CTE) Endorsements and Testing Manual  (Attachment E)
· Approved the appointment of Gabriel Devono, Superintendent of Gilmer County Schools, as the West Virginia School Administrators Association representative on the WVSSAC Review Board.

XV.
Affirmation of Waiver of Policy 6204, School Closings or


Consolidations, and Amendment and Closure -


Randolph County Ten Year (2010-2020) Comprehensive

Educational Facilities Plan (CEFP)


Mr. Mike Pickens, Executive Director, WVDE Office of School Facilities and Transportation, presented the affirmation of the waiver of Policy 6204, School Closings or Consolidations, and the amendment and closure - Randolph County Ten Year (2010-2020) Comprehensive Educational Facilities Plan (CEFP) for the Board's consideration.  The Randolph County Board of Education unanimously approved the closure of Valley Head Elementary School on December 16, 2016, and again on January 17, 2017, per the waiver that was approved by the West Virginia Board of Education on January 11, 2017.  This amendment and closure will provide the students with an improved learning environment: it will result in a cost savings for the county and will permit resources saved to be allocated for the good of all students in Randolph County.

Superintendent Pamela S. Hewitt, and Mr. Randy Long (distributed information), Transportation Director, Mr. Kevin Chewning, Supervisor of Maintenance, Randolph County Schools, and Ms. Rebecca Tinder, counsel to the Randolph County Board of Education, addressed the Board regarding the amendment/closure and answered questions regarding funding, facility conditions and capacity, provision of special education services, transportation, the quality of the affected students' education as a result of the closure, number of teacher and service personnel currently over formula, the events that precipitated the waiver of Policy 6204, and availability of closure documents. 


Following discussion, Mr. Hatfield moved to hold this action over until tomorrow at which time a date will be scheduled to revisit the item for action.   Mr. Hall seconded the motion and upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copies appended to Official Minutes, Attachment F and addendum.)
XVI.
Office of Education Performance Audits (OEPA) Director's Report


Ms. Susan O'Brien, Director, Office of Education Performance Audits, provided brief remarks regarding the completion RESA 2 schools, central offices, and RESA 2 office audits; OEPA is now in RESA 5 starting with Tyler and Calhoun offices this week. 

XVII.
Cyclical Review for Mingo Schools and County Board Office

Ms. O'Brien presented the Cyclical Review for Mingo schools and county board office for the Board's consideration. The Legislature amended and reenacted W. Va. Code §18-2E-5, which led to the WVBE repeal and replacement of Policy 2320, A Process for Improving Education: Performance Based Accreditation System. The primary focus of the new accreditation process is providing feedback on practices and processes that correlate with high student success and improvement and continuous improvement of all schools. Policy and Code compliance are also monitored. In response to Policy 2320 (effective July 1, 2014) and the direction of WVBE, the OEPA instituted initial on-site reviews of the High Quality Process Standards in all West Virginia public schools during the 2014-2015 and 2015-2016 school years. Beginning with school year 2016-2017, the OEPA is conducting on-site reviews of each school, school system and RESA in the state once every four years. Mingo County schools and Board of Education office participated in the on‑site review during January 2017.

Interim Superintendent Donald Spence, Mingo County Schools, and Mr. David Farley, President, Mingo County Board of Education, addressed the Board regarding the cyclical review and strides made toward regaining full local control.  Also in attendance from Mingo County were Assistant Superintendent Paula Hinkle-Brown and Mingo County Board members Ms. Sabrina Grace, Ms. June Glover, and Ms. Jackie Branch.



Following remarks, Ms. O'Brien recommended that the Cyclical Review for Mingo Schools and County Board Office be approved and stated further that on December 1, 2016, the two year transition period stated in the memorandum of understanding was completed.   

Mr. Hatfield moved, and Dr. Wilson seconded, that the cyclical review be approved and that the individual reports and any school in which a function rating was lowered to emerging or unsatisfactory or policy or Code was found non-compliant be required to revise the strategic plan within 30 days and begin corrective action.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment H.)   

XVIII.
Recess


President Campbell recessed the meeting at 3:52 p.m. and stated that the meeting would reconvene on February 9, 2017, at 9:00 a.m. in the same location.
at 10:19 a.m.

XIX.
Reconvene


President Campbell reconvened the February 8, 2017, meeting on February 9, 2017, at 9:11 a.m. in Capitol Building 6, Room 353, 1900 Kanawha Boulevard, East, Charleston, West Virginia.  President Campbell requested the agenda continue at item XII. WVBE Coordinator of Board Agencies Report and that New Business item C. WVBE Personnel Matters Inclusive of Evaluation of WVBE Staff 
 and Possible Employment Actions Related to the Office of State Superintendent be taken up near the end of the meeting.

The following members were present:  President Campbell, Vice President Harold L. Hatfield Jr., Miller L. Hall, David G. Perry, F. Scott Rotruck, Barbara S. Whitecotton, James S. Wilson and ex officio Michael J. Martirano, State Superintendent of Schools. Members absent were Beverly E. Kingery and ex officios Paul L. Hill, Chancellor, West Virginia Higher Education Policy Commission, and Sarah Armstrong Tucker, Chancellor, West Virginia Council for Community and Technical College Education.
XX.

WVBE Coordinator of Board Agencies Report



Mr. Jason L. Butcher, WVBE Coordinator of Board Agencies, provided remarks and addressed questions regarding his work with Board agencies.

XXI.
Superintendent Report


Superintendent Martirano (PowerPoint presentation attached) provided the following reports:  teacher vacancy report (attachment - assisted by Mr. Robert Hagerman, Executive Director, WVDE Office of Educator Effectiveness and Licensure), WVDE budget/finance report (PowerPoint presentation attached - assisted by Mr. Terry Harless, Chief Financial Officer, Division of Finance and Administration, and Ms. Amy Willard, Executive Director, WVDE Office of School Finance). 
XXII.
Break


President Campbell called for a break at 10:50 a.m.
at 10:19 a.m.

XXIII.
Call to Order

President Campbell called the meeting back to order at 11:00 a.m.
XXIV.
Superintendent Report (Continued)


The 
WVDE budget/finance report continued; budget presentation dates to the legislature are to be provided to members. It was requested that President Campbell extend an invitation the Chairs of House and Senate Education to speak at a future WVBE meeting.  The WVDE budget/finance presentation will continue at the next meeting of the Board.  (PowerPoint presentation and copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment L.)   President Campbell deferred the WVDE all-inclusive staffing report and update on minority discipline data to a future meeting.  
XXV.
WVBE Personnel Matters Inclusive of Evaluation of WVBE Staff


 and Possible Employment Actions Related to the Office of State Superintendent



President Campbell requested a motion to move into executive session for the evaluation of WVBE staff.  Mr. Hatfield moved that the Board enter into executive session as provided in W. Va. Code §6‑9A‑4(b)(2)(A) [personnel exception] and/or W. Va. Code §6-9A-4 [matters involving attorney‑client privilege per Peters v. County Commission, 205 W. Va. 481 (1999)].  Mr. Hall seconded the motion and upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  The Board entered into executive session at 11:50 a.m.  Mr. Rotruck departed the meeting at 1:02 p.m.
XXVI.
Return from Executive Session

 Mr. Hatfield moved, and Mr. Perry seconded, that the Board return from executive session.  The Board returned from executive session at 1:33 p.m.  President Campbell announced that no action was taken during executive session called motions as a result of the executive session.

Vice President Hatfield moved that a hiring freeze be enacted on State Department of Education personnel effective immediately and until further notice due to financial considerations.  Mr. Hall seconded the motion and upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  

Ms. Whitecotton moved, and Mr. Hatfield seconded, that the Board's personnel matters be approved.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment G.) 


Mr. Perry moved "that the Board advertise immediately for a State Superintendent of Schools, that counsel be directed to prepare that posting for the next meeting for consideration, and that posting be a 15 day minimum advertisement.  Mr. Hatfield seconded the motion and upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.

XXVII.
Capacity Building for Priority Schools and Intervention Counties 

This item was deferred to a future meeting. 
XXVIII.
WVBE Actions for Improved Outcomes and


Accountability Plan Update, 2017 Legislative Agenda, 


Statutory Basis for WVBE Policies, and WVBE Operating Procedures


This item was deferred to a future meeting.
XXIX.
WVBE Member Updates 

This item was deferred to a future meeting.
XXX.
Future Meetings


Mr. Hatfield moved, and Dr. Wilson seconded, that a meeting be scheduled on February 16, 2017 at 9:00 a.m. in Charleston, West Virginia.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  The next regular meeting of the WVBE will be held March 8, 2017, in Charleston, West Virginia. The meeting will continue on March 9, 2017, if the agenda is not completed on March 8, 2017.
 XXXI.
Items for Future Consideration


President Campbell called for items for consideration on a future agenda.  Members requested the following agenda items be placed on the February 16 agenda:  discussion of future RFP relevant to possible 11th grade to high school testing; discussion of A-F evaluation system at the state and national level; meeting with the Chairs of House and Senate Education; Fayette County Memorandum of Understanding and return of control status; Policies 2340, 6200 and 6204; and, items deferred from the February 8 agenda.  Requested for the March 8 agenda was the Randolph County CEFP amendment/closure.  

XXXII.
Adjourn



President Campbell called for a motion to adjourn. Mr. Perry moved, and Mr. Hall   seconded, that the meeting be adjourned.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously; the meeting was adjourned at 1:49 p.m. 


Minutes approved by the Board on March 8, 2017.


______________________________________________






Thomas W. Campbell, President


______________________________________________






Harold L. Hatfield Jr., Vice President
Minutes were recorded by 

    Virginia M. Harris

  Secretary to the Board 
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